
 

 

 
Mme. Mutabar Tadjibaeva 
Square Brassens 7 
91600 Savigny sur Orge 
France 
mutabartadjibaeva@gmail.com 
 
Sent via post and email. 
 
 
New York, November 13, 2017 
 
Dear Mme. Tadjibaeva,  
 
We have completed a detailed review of the various complaints you have 
sent us, commencing in April of 2017 and continuing until earlier this 
month, relating to our Central Asia researcher Steve Swerdlow. 
 
You have sent us many communications and publications in the interim.  
We realize that you feel deeply aggrieved, and we were very sad to see that 
you have been harshly attacked in the media for many years.   
 
However, having reviewed all of your allegations and documents in detail, 
and having conducted further research, we have found these allegations 
to be unsupported.  We are satisfied that Mr. Swerdlow has behaved 
professionally, using good judgment as a human rights researcher. We 
note also that he has in the past supported your work and spoken well of 
you to many, including potential donors.  Our organization has for many 
years worked with you and recognized you as an important figure in the 
struggle for human rights in Uzbekistan, and has taken your 
recommendations and views on human rights matters in Uzbekistan into 
account.  
 
Many of your allegations concern the conduct of third parties.  It is not the 
role of Human Rights Watch to review or mediate disagreements within the 
human rights community of Uzbekistan or elsewhere.  We will work with 
partners who share our commitment to standards of professionalism, 
accuracy and courtesy. Our mission is to address serious violations of 
human rights, and we encourage other activists to do so as well, rather 
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than weaken our mutual cause with internal quarrels.  We believe that Mr. Swerdlow fully 
shares this view and conveys it to others. 
 
We are glad that you felt you could come to us with these concerns, and we have done our 
best to take them seriously and inquire diligently.   
 
However, we have been disappointed to see that you have shared baseless accusations 
about Mr. Swerdlow in inflammatory language with many others. We also must note our 
dismay that you appear to have recorded others and publicized their personal information 
and communications without their consent. These actions violate basic professional ethics 
and are, under many circumstances, unlawful. 
 
Throughout this period, you have been sending various communications to Mr. Swerdlow, 
sometimes of an accusatory and derogatory nature.  From the inception of this 
investigation, we had asked Mr. Swerdlow not to communicate with you.  We now ask that 
you not make further attempts to communicate with him. 
 
Please direct any communications that relate to human rights issues to Mr. Hugh 
Williamson, who is the director of the Europe and Central Asia Division of Human Rights 
Watch.   Mr. Williamson is happy to engage with you on issues of human rights in 
Uzbekistan, and can be reached at hugh.williamson@hrw.org. 
 
With this letter, our review of this matter is formally closed. 
 
Best wishes,  

 
Dinah PoKempner 
 


